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RIGHT TO TRACE ILL-GOTTEN GAIìIS

THE HONOURABLE MR JUSTICE Cll' PINCUS

Federal Court

Proceeds of Crime Act 1987

This is a statute of remarkable comp'lexity, the analysis of
which requires patience. hlhat I propose to do is to attempt
broadly to expìain aspects of the Act. All I have to say, then,
must be qualified by the assertion that I am attempting to do no
more than expound the general effect of some provisions without
including the finer details. This is an outline sketch.

The principal ways in which the Act may affect a financial
institution, a term defined so as to include (of course) a bank,
are under s.19 and s.30.

Section 19 allows a court to forfeit property to the Commonwealth
if it is "tainted property", which means that it has been used in
connection w'ith the commission of an offence or is the proceeds
of an offence.

Not, any offence will do; there must be, in general, a federal
indictable offence, but that covers many of the offences of
commercial significance; the only other category covered is
foreign drug offences. Under s.i9, the court is not obliged to
forfeit the property but may consider hardship which mìght be
caused by forfeiture. It appears t,hat this discretion was
establ ished or extended during the course of discussion in
Parliament - an examp'le of that institutionrs working as its
supporters would wish it to do.

One would not expect that financial institutions would be worried
about forfeiture of their own property on account of offences
they have commÍtted. They are more likely to be concerned about
losing a securìty interest given by an offending customer. Under
s.21, a person who is interested in the property sought to be
forfeited may apply before, oF, subject to certain cond'itions,
after the forfeiture order is made, for orders to protect h.is
interest. That can be done either by requiring the Commonwealth
to transfer the interest to hjm or making the Commonwealth pay
for it. One of the things that must be shown to justify an
order, if the appìicant got its interest after the offence was
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committed, is that the cìrcumstances were t'such as not to arouse
a reasonable suspicion that the property was at the time of the
acquisition tainted propertyt'. You will recall that tttainted
propertyt' includes the proceeds of an offence; So, to get one of
these orders to protect the interest of a fjnancial institution,
there must be evidence negativ'ing circumstances giv'ing rise to a
reasonable suspicion that the property was the proceeds of crime,
This must cneate practical probìems, where one has dealt wit,h
what might be called suspect people. Ïf a suddenìy-rich customer
seems to have no regular occupation and does not appear to be
engaged in a business likeìy to produce large proceeds, it may
sometimes be impossible to disprove the existence of
circumstances giving rise to reasonable suspÍcion, within the
meaning of this provision,

Putting this more simpìy, the Act creates a risk that security
interests may be lost if acquired from a person thought to be a
criminal. To lose a security, ìt is not necessary to know that
the property was obtained from the proceeds of crime, nor even to
believe that; reasonable susp'icion is enough.

Those who have foìlowed the incipient debate about the current
proposa'ls for constitutional amendment may be conscious of the
proposal to extend to the States the Commonwealthts lack of power
to acquìre property, other than on just terms. It might also
occur to them that legislation of this sort could be challenged
on the basis that it involves taking away from peop'le who have
committed no crime property they 'lawfully acquired. Â s'imilar
point has been raised as to provisions in the Customs Act. In R

v. Smithers (1982) 152 CLR 477, the High Court cons'idered Customs
Act provisions of which I say more later, allowing what might be
described as freezing orders against property of people said to
be connected with drug dealings. The Act was so framed as to
catch, amongst others, people who had not actually committed an
offence, but the High Court held that those parts of it which
were challenged did not provide for the acquisition of property
without prov'iding just terms; such a provision would of course
have been unconstitutional. In a rather guarded way, the High
Cou
iss
Act
pro

rt rejected the challenge to the
ue. A stronger case in support o
is Burton v, Honan (1952) 86 CLR

visions of the Customs Act relat

specific provisions there in
f the validity of the P.O"C.
169, in whtch confiscafu"V

ing to unìawfuliy imported
property were held to be good, even as to quite innocent people
who got title after importation. Ï do not attempt to predict the
ïikely result of a challenge, on this ground, by what might be
described as third parties affected by the Proceeds of Crime Act
and content myself by suggesting that such a challenge is likeìy
to occur,

So far I have mentioned one leg of the forfeiture provisions
forfeiting tainted property - and I have pointed out t,hat a
financial institution holding a security may be affected by
forfeiture orders. Orders having a similar character, but wider
effect, are able to be made under s.30. The main difference
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between ss.19 and 30 is that s.19 applies in relation to
convict'ion of any 'indictabte offence, whereas s.30 applies only
'if there is a conviction of a serious offence. The expression
ttserious offencett is defined in s.7 to mean a serious narcotics
offence, an organised fraud offence or a money 'laundering

offence. These provisions are in turn defined ìn s.7, but the
on'ly definition I shall expatiate on is the definition of a money
laundering offence, which takes you to s.81, Under that section'
money laundering is apparently treated as fairly serious, because
a natura'l person such as a bank manager may if convicted receive
a handsome penalty of a $200,000 fine or 20 years imprisonment,
or both. The essence of money laundering, in t'he ordinary sense'
is I think transforming property representing t,he proceeds of
crime into something else rvhich looks less like the proceeds of
crime. However, you will not be astonished to find that s'81
goes welì beyond that concept. Mere possession of the proceeds
of crime is enough, but the prosecution must show that the
defendant knew or ought reasonably to know that the property was
derived or realised direct'ly or indjrectìy from some form of
unlawfu'l activity.

You wi I I appreciate that this is a tougher test for the
prosecution than the "reasonable suspìcion" test in the
forfe'iture provision. Nevertheless, it, is important to
appreciate that, on it,s face, the section requires no conscious
crimi nal ity or even conscious impropriety, These daunti ng
penaìties rnay be attracted by proof t,hat, the so-called money
'launderer ought reasonably to have know that the money or other
property he got came from some form of unlawful act,ivìty.

Again, there must be a practical probìem in dealing with suspect
people - for examp'le those who, justly or otherwise, have been
suggested in the media or in private communications to be
racketeers, hoodlums or gangsters. The emot'ive terms I have just
used, however, should not blind one to the fact that any form of
unlawful activity invo'lving a federal indictable offence is
enough. It does not have to be anything spectacular and may be
mere paper-shuffling, i.e. white-colìar crime.

To get back to s.30, I have said that this forfeiture provision
differs from the earlier one (s.19) in that there must, be a

conviction of a serious offence, a term Ï have just discussed.
The other difference is that there must have been a restra'ining
order made before an order can be made under s.30, and that is an
order under s.43 or s.44. The general idea of these restraining
order provisions is that the court can, as in the legislation
discussed in R v. Smithers (above), apply to a court for an order
freezing property of a person who has been convicted of, or is
about to be charged with, an indictable offence. It does not
seem to me necessary for banks to be especially interested in the
lvay in which these P.0.C. Act restraining orders are to be
obtained, except in two respects.



282 Bankinq Larr, and Practiee Conference 1988

The first is that the purpose of a restrain'ing order is to freeze
the property so that the Commonwealth ultimately can recover'
under one of the provisions of the Act, such as the forfeiture
provisions or provisions permitting the Commonwealth to recover
pecuniary penalties (ss.24-29); security holders will be
interested jn s.50, which creates a charge in favour of the
Commonwealth for the penalty amount and that sub-s.(3) sensib'ly
makes the statutory charge subject to prior charges.

The second aspect of t,hese restraining orders which banks need to
be i nt,erested ì n i s that persons who m'i ght be mi nded to
contravene them are encouraged not to do so by the penalties
under s.52, five years gao'l for a natural person and $50,000 for
a body corporate. A restraining order directs that property is
not to be disposed of or otherwise dealt with by any person
except as specified in the order. Note that, the restraining
order may cover specified property or may cover al1 the
defendantts property, the defendant being the person who is or is
about to be charged or convicted; it may even cover specified
property of a person other than the defendant, but, on'ly if there
are grounds to think that the property is tainted property, or in
the defendantts control.

To get one of these orders, the D.P.P. must eventualìy serve any
person he has reason to believe may have an interest; interim
orders may be made ex parte in circumstances of urgency. You
would expect that ordinarily notice ought, to be given" but
experience of similar applications under the Customs Act tends to
ma-ke one think that interim orders, made wiTñ'õFiî[-otice at,
all, will be common enough, on the theory that if notice 'is
given, the bird may have flown by t,he tirne the court,ts order is
served. It seems to me especiaì ly important, in these
circumstances, to ensure that banks are conscious of their
obligations under these restraining orders, the law apparently
being that even if not served with the order, they are obliged to
comply once they come to know of them and may be criminally
liable for not, doing so. As one would expect, that liabilïty
only arises in relation to a knowing contravention of a
restraining order, but a legal adviser would not wish to take any
unnecessary risk about the prosecution's ability to prove
knowl edge.

The Act also makes prov'ision for enforcement in Australia of
foreign orders of a similar character, made under the Mutual
Assistance in Criminal Matters Act 1987. It is understood-tñ'at
Austral ia hopes to concl ude, this year, ni ne treati es or
arrangements with foreign governments with a view to mutual
assistance in the investigation and prevention of crime. The
first such treaty was concl uded with the Republ ic of the
Philippines last month. I do not know to what extent Aust,ralia
is a haven for hot money; perhaps not much. However that may
be, time does not permit even a brief excursion into the area of
foreign orders. There are, however, a couple of other points in
the P.0.C. Act to which I would draw practitionerst attention.
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One is the provision for a s.73 monitoring order, under which
financial institutions may be directed to supply information
about transactions of suspected crimina'ls. The order has to
specify the class of information which is required to be given
and the bank wì.l1 presumably be quite interested to know what it
has to do under such an order, because the maximum penalty for
breach of the order is $100,000.

Secondly, I draw your attention to the important provisions of
s.82, which creates a general criminal liability for receiving or
possessing money or property "that may reasonably be suspected of
being proceeds of crimet'. One is reminded of the laws as to
receiving. Iypically, statutes creating such offences, e.g.
s. 188 of the N. S. tl. Crimes Act, require the receiver to have
known the property to have been stolen. The requirement of
knowledge has been watered down somewhat, by judiciaì decision.
"Actual belieft' or simply "belieftt may apparently do: see Fallon
(i981) 4 A Crim R 411, But suspicion cannot ground a conviction
of receiving in the tradit,ional sense. Section 82 is obviously
tougher, in speaking of suspicion rather than knowledge, as the
anti-rece'iving statutes ordinarily do.

The model for s.81 may have been provisions like s.40 of the
Summar.v 0ffencs Act 1970 (N,S.td. ), dealt with 'in Grant v. lhe
@ cLR 503, That sectjon rnade it an offenceE
ñãve in onets custody a thing "which thing may reasonably be
suspected of be'ing stolen or otherwise unlawfulìy obtaìned". In
that case, Grant had money in a savings bank account which tdas

thought ultimately to have been the indirect proceeds of crime,
but the High Court held that no tracing process was permissible;
the thing mentioned in the section referred to the same physical
object throughout.

An important point to notice is that the prosecution raises a
prima facie case, not by proving that the person charged
reasonably suspected anything, but by showing "the existence of
facts which, in the mind of some individual, give rise to a
suspicion", as Sir Samuel Griffith put it in Ball v. Humphries
[1903] QSR 250. 0rdinarily that someone will, presumabìy, be a
poìiceman. Then under this section the defendant has to prove
"that he or she had no reasonable ground for suspecting that the
property referued to in the charge was derived or realised,
direct,ìy or indirect,ly, from some form of unlawful activity".
Note the subtle change between ttproceeds of crime" in the
provision creating the offence and "some form of unlawful
activity'r in the exculpatory provision, Further, it does not
suffice to prove that the defendant did not in fact suspect that
the property came from some form of unlawful activ'ity; he must
show that he had no reasonable ground for suspecting it. If, for
example, circumstances known to him were such that he plainly
should have suspected illegality, it does not seem to be enough
to satisfy the court that he did not in fact do so. The offence
gets fairìy close to attachjng criminality to negligence.
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The Proceeds of Crime Bill was described in Parliament as
consti@st effective weaponry aga'inst major
crime ever introduced ..." It may well be that, but it must also
be one of the statutes which creates the greatest necessity for
banks and other financial institutions to be on their guard
aga'inst breach. I have tried to demonstrate that there is a
recurring theme in provisions of this sort, namely what must
appear, to hit the innocent party (to use a brief expression) is
that it knew or should have known about the origin of the
property. It can be seen that falling foul of thjs statute may,
depending upon the ans$rer to that question and ot,her
circumstances, create a serious civil or criminal liability where
once there would have been no thought of it. It might be
expected that even the launching of a prosecution against a bank
for non-compliance with this Act might do serious commercial
damage.

Other Legislation

A somewhat gentler approach was adopted when in 1979 the Federal
Government i nserted s,2434 and fol'lowi ng provi sions in the
Customs Act, relati ng to money from drug importation, The basic
idea was somewhat similar, but the provisions were not as drastjc
as those I have just considered, nor is their reach so wide.
Neverthe'less, since it appears that quite often money or other
property thought to have been unlawfuìly obtained comes from
ìmportation of narcoticsf some reference to the Customs Act
provisions is necessary. Like the Proceeds of CrimeTãfl--[ñãÍ
contemplate a civil suit for a pec@have a
provision for freezing of property comesponding to s,43 et seq
of the Proceeds of Crime Act. Again, the Act creates a charge
(s.243J) securing payment of the penaìty, and it is, again,
subject to prior charges, You will be heartened to note that the
penaìty for disposition of property subject to a statutory charge
is not so drastic as the comparable provision in the 1987 Act.

Like the 1987 Act, the Customs Act provisions catch foreign
property as well as that in Australia, and I have recently heard
a case under it relating to a large sum in a bank 'in Vanuatu. My
decision has I think gone on appeal, So I must say little of it.
I would remark, however, that officers of the foreign bank were
called to give evidence here, and they produced records which
received mention in the reasons for judgment. More generally,
experience suggests that bank diary notes, which seem to be
generaìly fuller and more detailed than notes made in other areas
of business, may be expected to be of considerabie importance in
1itìgation about statutory provisions of this sort; that will be
so not only as to the rights and liabiìities of those charged
with what, might be called the principal offences, but also as to
the position of banks. ïf, for example, a question arises
whether at the time when the money was received, a bank
entertained or should have entertained a suspicion of illegality,
the content of the bank's records may be critical.
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Then, of course, there is State legisìation. In Queensland we

have the Drugs Misuse Act 1986-87 which, inter alia, imposes a

life sentence if an adult suppljes a minor with any quantity of
3,4-Methylenedioxy amphetam'ine or 2-Methyì-3-Morpholino-l, 1-
Dipheny'lpropane Carboxylic acid. So, if you have either of
these, or of the equal'ly heinous but less orthographicalìy
burdensome coca leaf (see s.6(c) and Second Schedule) don't give
it away or se'Il it - not here, anyway. More to the present
purpose, dontt receive property obtained, directly or ind'irectly,
from anyone who has done this for money; the penalty, if you
knew or even believed he got the property that wâ¡l, iS, again
with devastating Queensland simplicity, life (s.7). Mortgages
receive a mention in the same section; Parliament imposes the
same penalty on peopìe who receive property into which the
property obtained from certain offences has been converted,
provided they have the appropriate knowledge or belief. One
curiosity of the Act is that, sub-s,7(2) has the effect that where
property obtained from the commission of the offences in question
has been "mortgaged for other property" then the person who
receives the other property may be gui'lty of an offence.
Presumably what the draftsman intended by "mortgaged for other
property" was mortgaged to obtain a loan, whereby other property
was purchased; one could not be sure. l^Jhat one can be sure of
is that aut,hors of works on securities such as -Eh-e renowned
Professor Sykes wi I I need to include sections on crimjnal
liability relatìng to mortgage transactions in future editions.

Then the Druqs M'isuse Act has 'in Part V a set of provi s'ions
rather like those in the later Federal statute, the Proceeds of
Crime Act. The proceeds of drug offences and property obta'ined
with such proceeds and the like may be forfeited. Under ss.33
and 34, persons'interested in the property are entitled to notice
and the court may require their interest to be paid out. Under
this statute, what the person interested (such as a bank) must
prove is that it was not a party to the commiss'ion of the offence
and also lack of reason to suspect the circumstances giving rise
to the forfeiture.

Co¡mon Lav of Forfeiture

The subject has a rather gruesome h'istory. A felon forfeited all
his property to the Crown under the common law, so that not only
would he be executed, but, his heir would be deprived of the whole
of his property, whether or not derived from the proceeds of
crime. There was a rule, however, which separated the men from
the boys, name'ly that if you remained mute and would not plead,
you could not be convicted. Then your property would not be
forfeited. However, if you took that course you urere subjected
to a judgment which left Iittle to the imagination. After three
warnings, the court would direct t'that you return from whence you
came to a low dungeon jn which no light can enter; that you be
stripped naked save the cloth about your ìoins, and laid down,
your back upon the ground; and that there be set upon your body a
weight of iron as great as you can bear, and great,er; and that
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you have no sustenance save on the first day three morsels of the
coarsest bread, on the second day three drafts of stagnant water
from the pool nearest the prison door, on the third day again
three morsel s of bread as before, and such bread and such water
alternatively from day to day' tì11 you be pressed to death; your
hands and feet tied to posts and a sharp stone under your backtt.
And those who could stand this long enough saved their property.
No doubt consideration was given to reintroducing this pleasant
custom, by the draftsmen of the recent rash of legislation having
a similar purpose. To the disappointment of legaì antiquarians,
they have chosen more bureaucratic methods. It is important to
note, however, that the statutes have some of the spirit of the
old law, in that they cary with them risk of financial loss, or
worsef to persons other than the felon.

Before leaving the common ìaw doctrines, I draw to your notice
Dusan v. Mjmor Newspapers Limited (1979) 142 CLR 583 in which it
was held that Darcy Dugan, who had been sentenced to death but
had the sentence commuted, was disentitled to sue for defamation,
on the ground of his status as a felon; it is pointed out in the
reasons that forfeiture of property at common law was not
abolished in New South l,Jales until just over 100 years ago
p.605. But Parliament has since tended, over a period of time,
to work back towards the common 'law position: see for example the
statutes discussed in argument in Reqina v. Cuthbertson [1981] AC

474.

Tracing under the General Lav

This is primarily the creation of equ'ity. "Tracing" in the
naruowest sense refers to the use of what is called a tracing
order, the classic example of which, so far as a bank is
concerned, js Sinclair v. Brouqham [19i4] AC 398. That
concerned, as you may recall, a dispute about the distribution of
the funds of a bank between its depositors. The case had not,
nor have tracing orders in general, anything necessarily to do
with i11-gotten gains, which are the sorts of gains I am supposed
to speak about, In Banque Belqe v. Hambrouck 119211 1 KB 321,
however, the gains were ill-gotten by Hambrouck, paid into his
bank and handed to his mistress, who paid them into her bank.
The second bank paid ìnto court, and t,he mistress had to disgorge
on the basis, again, of a tracing order.

More broadly and in a commercial sense, tracing ill-gotten gains,
so far as a bank is concerned, involves the courts in making the
bank an unwilling contributor to a charitable purpose, namely the
relief of persons put upon by one of its customers. It is in
that broader sense that I propose to treat the matter.

There are, of course, many ways in which institutions such as
banks may be dragged into the wrongdoing of others and forced, in
effect, to disgorge otherst ill-gotten gains, For example, banks
have, from time to time, been held liable, as you are aware, in
relation to forged cheques. No single principle covers all such
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categories, but
recent'ly shown
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Professor R.P. Austin has recently expressed the view in his
essay "F'iduciary Accountability for Business 0pportunities" thatttequity and commerce will co-exist in an atmosphere of critical
host'iiity unless equity judges reinforce their broad fiduciary
incantations, their tcounsels of prudencet, with some more
specific rules or themes which wjll make the application of
fiduciary principles more predictable to businessmen and their'legal advisers" - p.185 of Finn (Ed. ) rrEquity and Commercial
Relationships", 1987. One cannot but agree, although the use of
the words t'jncantations" which, according to the S.0.E.D. means,
inter alia, ttthe use of magical ceremonies or arts; sorcery,
enchantment" is less than respectful. One cannot, however, deny
that modern treatment of the interlocking notions of fiduciary
accountability and constructive trusteeship has sometimes been
carried on in what might seem to some to be a miasmic fog of
undefined concepts, The outstanding characteristic of endeavour
in this area is that while many marks are given for eloquence,
top marks go to those who can break down barriers between areas
of I i abi I i ty. Noti ng wi th j nterest that there was a
comprehensible distinction between a contract, on the one hand,
and a trust, on the other, the U.K. courts created a Quistclose
trust, the result of a contract to make a loan for a part,icular
purpose, Money so paid into a bank may become subject to a
trust, so that the bank in which the money is deposited is not,
allowed to set it off against money due to it (Barclays Bank Ltd

I do not by anyv. 0u'istclose Investments Ltd [1e70] AC 567).
means say the decision was wrong, altho
criticised by Meagher Q.C. and my brother
recent edition of Jacob's Law of Trusts.

ugh it is convinc'ingìy
Gummow at p.17 of their

I merely say that if
people who want to exercise trust rights in respect of a bank
account so as to postpone the bank, it would not be excessively
harsh to require them to call the account a trust at the time of
its creation, rather than when the dispute arises.

Then there was another bank account case, Carreras Rothmans Ltd
v. Freeman Mathews Treasure Ltd [ 1 e85] Ch 207, where this hybrid
beast, the trust contract, again d'isp'layed its versatility, It,
created a trust out of payments of a debt made on the basis that
the creditor would pay the money into a special bank account, to
be used for the sole purpose of paying certain of his creditors.
Again, the bank account was not câllãd a trust acãnt by the
parties but the court made it into one.

From the point of view of the commercial lawyer, one of the
attractive aspects of equity is that its doctrÍnes may produce a
just and common sense result, in accordance with comprehensible
pri nciple, where adherence to narrower rules (derived, for
example, from contract or statute) would not. Where there are no
obvious black hats or white hats among the contestants, however,
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I beg leave to doubt whether creating these retrospective t,rusts
to favour one group over another is always a sound policy. Some
might see the result of cases such as Carreras as less just, than
thãt which would have been obtaineã-6y ãdherence to more
conventional legal categories. And one must add to the scales
the important disadvantage I mentioned above, namely that of
uncertainty of operation of the equitable concept,s. Working out
of priorities between banks and others in the event of inso'lvency
is likely to involve occasional injustice, but rather than resort
to doctrines whose boundaries are as hazy as these appear to be,
perhaps it is better to let the chjps fall where they may, lest
one merit the comment Mr Justice Priestìey has made about
Carreras - tt... a new burden has been placed on the weary backs
of unsecured creditors ...r' (Austin and Vann "The Law of Public
Company Finance" p.387).

t¡l'ith the warning, ìmplicit in what I have already said, that if
the boundaries of constructive trusts and related fiduciary
obligations are clear in their impacts on banks, still I for one
cannot d'iscern them, I venture to an account of some of the
authoritÍes, After the wìnding up of International Vending
Machines Pty Ltd, its liquidator applied'in 1961 to recover a sum
said to have been paid in breach of the then s.i48 of the
Companies Act 1936 (N.S.tJ.), preventing the making of loans for
the purpose of purchasing the companyts own shares, I.V.M. had
been turned into a whoììy owned subsidiary of a public company
for tax reasons. That was done by the shareholders of I.V.M,
seìling to the public company, which paid with moneys lent by
I.V.M. Then the original shareholders, having got the purchase
money, paid it back to I.V,M. in exchange for discharge of their
loan accounts and some redeemable preference shares. The court
made them refund the amount lent for t,he purchase of the shares,
less a certain deduction, on the basis of trust-like duties:
Steen v. Law [1964] AC 287. That has not in itself anything to
do with banks, but the possibility of a bankrs getting involved'in this sort of circular movement of cheques was obvious; that
came to pass in the Selangor case where it was the bank, not the
shareholder, whic'h had to refund thç _money. (Selanoor United
Rubber Estates Ltd v. Cradock (No. 3l [1968] 1 tdl[-1551J-Th=ere
the money moved in rather a comp'licated way, but the elements in
the successful cause of action against the bank were that,
firstly, it came out of the company's bank account, and finished
up being used to pay for the purchase of jts shares, ancj,
secondly, that the bank had the requisite degree of knowledge.
In Steen v. Law the d'irectors who were made liable were the
vendors of the shares, and so benefited directly from the
unlawful dealing with its property. In the Selangor case, the
iìl-gotten gains urere chased further, to the 5áñk- wñich suppiied
the money. Rather aìarmingly from the point of view of banks,
the basis of this holding was that there v/as a constructive trust
because the circumstances were said to indicate that there was a
dishonest and fraudulent design, or to put the bank on inquiry
whether such a design was being executed - [1968] 1 t^lLR at 1590.
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Some of the most interesting writing on these topics is to be

found jn the two books of essays recently edited by Dr Paul Finn,
Browsers in such works may find some enlightenment, for example,
at p.18 of the more recent collection, ttEquity in Commercial
Relaljonships", where a learned author points out that "The
application of equitable doctrine in this area of the law has not
led to any substantial degree of uncertainty, for it has been
applied with restraint and discretion. It has not served, as the
common expression has it, as a med'ium for the indulgence of
idiosyncratjc notions of fairness and justice'r. Suspecting that
the position was not as rosy as the learned author suggested, I
looked back at the history of some of the more notable recent
cases in the fieìd, decided by the High Court and mentioned by
the learned author, In Consul Development Ptv lld v. D. P. C.

Estates Pty Ltd (1974) 132 CLR 373, the question was whether some

dõuEtfrT deal-ngs created a constructive trust, in a commercial
situation. The Court of Appeal, reversing the trial judge' were
of the same view on one aspect of this and voted two-one on the
other aspect. hlhen the case got to the High Court' there was
another reversal, the court sp'litt,ing three-one. Counting the
votes is a little difficult, but roughìy speaking the ultimate
result - no constructive trust - got four-and-a-half votes, and
the other three-and-a-half. The next case I looked at was the
Hospital Products litigation in 156 CLR 41. There, on the
question of whether a commercial transaction should be held
affected by fiduciary duties, the High Court split t,hree-two
against a fiducjary relationship, but the Court of Appea'l had
gone three-love t,he other way, making it a total vote of five to
three in favour of the fiduciary re'lationship at an appellate
level - that not being, of course, the ultimate result. Then in
a different sort of constructive trust case' Muchinski v. Dodds
160 CLR 583, the Court of Appeal was I think unanimous, but was
reversed three-two in the High Court.

I excuse myself for referring particuìarìy to Muchinski rs case,
although it concerned family relationships and not commercial
ones, because it is there that you find at p.614 the encouraging
statement t,hat "equity acts consistently and in accordance with
principles" and at p.615: "The fact that the construct,ive trust
remains predominantly remedial does not, however, mean t,hat it
represents a medium for the indulgence of idiosyncratic notions
of fairness and justice. As an equitable remedy, it is available
onìy when warranted by established equitabìe princip'les or by
legitimate processes of ìegal reasonÍng, by analogy, induction
and deduction, from the starting point of a proper understanding
of a conceptual foundation of such principles ..." (Deane J.)

It is clear that reasoning in one of these ways, that is by
analogy, by deduction and so forth, leaves plenty of room for
serious argument. To take the Hospital Products case again as an
example, I note that those left in the minority - or rather on a
losing side because they were not, considered overall, in a
minority - were the present Chjef Just,ice and Mr Justice Deane
himself. I'le are all used, of course, to judges agreeing on the
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principles and disagreeing on the result, but when applicat,io
the very same principles 'leads to such widespread disagreemen
results, is one not perm'itted to ask whether the principìes m

perhaps be a litt'le too uncertain?

In examining the impact of equity upon banksr liabiljties, jt is
a mistake to pay too much attention to authorities concerning
banks specifically - i,e. actions against banks. That is so
because the principles which govern liability in cases of t,hat
sort are, of course, part of a larger pattern of the law. One
who wishes to form a notion of the ljmits of the liability which
equity might impose needs to have regard to authorÍties,
particularly recent ones, in areas quite remote from banking.
Let, me take an example. A recent Eng'lish decjsion suggests in
what might seem an alarming way the liveljness and present-day
relevance of the concept of ftduciary duty. The Greater London
Council reduced fares on Londonts buses and tubes by 25 percent
and, by the appropriate means, raised funds to meet the cost.
The procedure involved issuing a supplementary precept, as it was
called, to London boroughs, one of wh'ich objected.

I can see that economists might regard ìt, as imprudent to run
public transport at a loss, forcing the ratepayers or taxpayers
whether they use pubì ic transport or not, to make up the
difference. No one would be surprised that non-economists might
share the same view, espousing it not on grounds which might
appeal to a spec'ialist, but as a matter of mere fairness. l¡lhat
might surprise, however, is that the view just stated has been
turned into a legal proposition and that the transport
subsidisation measures were t,hought, by Lord lrJilberforce to be a

of
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n
t
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breach of a duty of a
Greater London Counci l

character: Bromlev L.B.C. v.
786 at pp.8158, 820D. The

Councii was he'ld not to have balanced its duties fairly.

The idea that a body having governmental functìons - although at
a subordinate level - might be held liable for breach of
fiduciary duty on the ground that it did not fairly balance its
duty towards various segments of the community is surely a
start,ling one. Presumably, if the principle app'lied by the judge
in the Bromley case is valid, it may be able to be used for
attacks on governmental action at higher ìevels, for example,
State or Federai Government action. But I mention this
possibÌÏìty only to point up the matter which is relevant to
banking law, that the notion of a fiduciary duty appears to be a
highly adaptabìe one which may be used to sue banks in the future
in relation to all kinds of activities.

The important point, however, is that a bank may be made ljabìe
for moneys wrongly obtained by others in breach of trust, or in
breach of a fiduciary obligation.

ïn what follows I shall, for simplicity, speak of the person
principally responsìble as "the customerrr and postulate that an
attempt is being made to recover from the bank, by way of damages
or otherwise, in respect of a customerts wrongdoing.

fiduci ary
[1e83] AC



¡

Rioht to Trace I 'l 1-Gotten GaÍ ns 29'l

There are three elements in such a liability if it is based
the princip'le of constructive trusteeship: firstly,
customerrs wrong; secondly. the bankts knowledge of it,
thirdly, the bankrs participation.

on
the
and

As to the customerts wrong, this branch of the law contemplates
either a breach of trust or of fiduciary ob'ligat'ion. An example
is the obligat'ion of a director, the breach of which rrras the
foundation of the judgment in the Selanqor case. A decision
siniTar in principle ìrras that in Karak Rubber Co. Ltd v. Burdon

[1972J 1 !ìlLR 602. There aga'in, bank moneys were used for a
takeover, but were fraudulently misapplied, Barclays Bank was
successfulìy sued on the basis that it had ttassisted with
knowledge in a dishonest and fraudulent design on the part of the
trustee'r. The court reached the conclusion "that a reasonable
banker would have been put upon inquiry as to the propriety" of
the cheque in question and that, t'such inquiry would in all
probability have revealed the impropriety". It is unnecessary to
set out in detail the circumstances which, so the court t'hought,
would have put the bank upon inquiry, but it is important to note
that, there was no suggestion at the trial that the bank actuaìly
knew that the money in question rras being misapplied.

Much endeavour has recent'ly been d'i rected to the end of
determining whether the degree of knowledge in the Selanoor and
Karak cases was in truth enough. In the Consul Development case
Gbove), Stephen J. dealt critically witffi. If
they are right, they seem to impose a heavier duty on banks than
most bank managers would regard themselves as having. The
tendency of legal advisers has perhaps been to regard any bank
involvement in a customer's transaction, so long as it was not
seen to be ilìegaì, âS permissible so 'long as the bankts own
interests were protected. The idea of making posit,ive inquiries
to ensure that, for example, directors were not abusing their
fiduciary duties seems to me foreign to the ordinary
businessman's concept of a bankrs function, Apart from that,,
surely it, is likely to hold up bank business and commerce
general ly, i f taken very serious'ly.

It is repetitive to say so, Ï suppose, but apart from t,he
uncertainty as to the degree of knowJedge necessary to involve
the bank in I iabi'lity (the second eTement, dealt wit,h above), one
must keep in mind that the scope of the first element is also in
a state of flux. I spoke of ttthe customerts wrongtt for short,
but once it is accepted that that wrong may be a breach of
fiduciary obligation, a wide range of malpractice is potentiaìly
involved. May I take another recent example. In Chan v.
Zacharia (1985) 154 CLR 278, two partners carried on a medical
practice in leased premises. After dissolution of the
part,nership, one of them persuaded the landlord (the partnership
lease having expired) to give him a new lease. There was an
option to renew in the partnership lease and it was said that the
parties were obliged to join in exercising that option (p.183).
Ïhe partner who had obtained the new lease in his own name was
held to be in breach of his fiduciary obligat,ion.
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The idea that, there being nothing in the partnership contract
positively to require it, a partner might, be obliged to join with
hìs co-partner in exercising an option of renewal of a lease and
that, if he simpìy takes a nerr lease'in his ov,n name, he m'ight be
act,ing unlawfuìly, might surprise many people in commerce; but I
use Chan v. Zacharia as an illustration of the wide range of
conduct which might be held illegal as a breach of fiduciary duty
and result in the creation of a constructive trust. In Calverle.y
v. Green (1984)
p.501, urged, spea

56 ALR 483, another trust case, Deane 'J., at
king of a property dispute between relations:

"Any adjustment of those relationships must however be made
by reference to ìogical necessity and analogy and not by
reference to idiosyncratic notions of what 'is fair and
appropri ate. tt

My point 'is that what seems manifestly fair t,o one m'ight seem
idiosyncratic to another. A good example is to be found in the
old case of Roberts v. Hopwood [1925] AC, a case like the London
Borouqh CounãiT-EctsioñEmed to above. There, a local
authority vras put right for paying its workers at least two
hundred pounds a year. Lord Atkinson, who was himself aged B0
and receiving six thousand pounds per year for his services, said
that the councit had been "guided by some eccentric principles of
socialist philanthropy". The erring members of the local
authority had to pay up partly because they had been eccentric in
their principles.

One hopes, for the sake of the lau, that in the 'long run there is
something more of a certainty'in all this than mere difference of
view as to what is fair in business or public life. It would be
particularly unfortunate if third parties, such as banks, found
themselves under threat of liability because they failed to make
inquiries about whether their customers were behaving with
conspìcuous unfai rness.


